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Class, Ethnicity, and Socialist Politics:

St. Louis, 1876-1881

Elliot J. Kanter

The late 1870s marked a significant period in the
emergence of working class organization in the United
States. Local and national trade unions, decimated by
the long depression that had followed the Panic of 1873,
began to recover their strength and confidence with re-
turning prosperity. The Knights of Labor abandoned its
defensive policy of secrecy and expanded nationally in
1878. In many states, labor reform forces and discon-
tented workers joined with the National Greenback Party
to challenge the two major parties. The Workingmen's
Party of the United States (WPUS) , forged at a unity con-
gress of socialist groups in 1876, offered a vehicle to
mobilize at least some elements of the working class,
particularly urban immigrants.^

Occurring at the depths of the depression, the
great railroad strike of 1877 seemed a pivotal event,
crystallizing a perception in the United States of the
existence of real class conflict. Urban working classes
were crowded into slums and factories, largely disorgan-
ized, and harrassed by wage cuts and unemployment. Yet
they had acted in many places to recover some degree of
control over their lives by showing broad support for the
railroad workers who initiated the strikes. The middle
and upper classes felt threatened by an upsurge of social
and industrial discontent. The WPUS had not anticipated
the strike. Furthermore, the party was torn by

Elliot J. Kanter received his B.A. in History from the University of
California, Berkeley. He completed his M.A. in United States His-
tory and his Master of Library Science at the University of Califor-
nia, Los Angeles. He is now a reference librarian/bibliographer at
the University of California, San Diego.
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unresolved disputes between Lassalleans, who advocated
immediate involvement in electoral politics, and Marx-
ists, who insisted on organizing socialist trade unions
as a precondition for socialist politics, and who feared
the temptation of fusion with reform parties. Yet, with-
out national coordination, the WPUS became deeply in-
volved in the strike in many cities and showed unexpected
strength in a number of municipal elections, including
Buffalo, Chicago, Cincinnati, Milwaukee, New Haven, Lou-
isville and St. Louis. Within the party, the lure of im-
mediate victories gave Lassalleans a decisive advantage
at the national convention in November 1877. As many
Marxists withdrew, the renamed Socialistic Labor Party
(SLP) established as its chief function the pursuit of
electoral politics under the new slogan, "Science the
Arsenal, Reason the Weapon, The Ballot the Missile. "^

Yet debate over tactics continued to divide the
SLP. In spite of a brief period of electoral success,
the SLP's influence would fade as its working-class con-
stituency shifted their attention to other political and
trade union alternatives. By 1883, the SLP had been re-
duced nationally to a largely German-speaking core of
about 1500 members.

3

The experience of the Socialistic Labor Party in
St. Louis provides insight into the appeal and social
base of the party during its rapid rise and decline in a
local community which was representative of a major
cross section of the national movement. This study will
proceed along two tracks. First, it will show how, be-
tween 1876-1881, St. Louis socialists channeled some of
the momentum of a resurgent working class into surprising
electoral strength, then disintegrated into political im-
potence. Second, 'ty analyzing 1880 census data on the
city's wards more inclined to vote for SLP candidates
from 1877-80, this study will address the question of
what elements of the St. Louis working class were at-
tracted to the socialist alternative. The evidence indi-
cates that, while the SLP may have drawn much of its
support from the German immigrant community, a character-
istic of the movement nationally, such a generalization
has only limited value. A major part of the city's immi-
grant population consisted of first- or second-generation
Germans dispersed throughout the city. They represented
nearly every class, occupation and ideology as well as
the many German states only recently unified under Prus-
sia. Demographic patterns in the most strongly social-
ist wards suggest the continuing need to pay more atten-
tion to the impact on political attitudes among the vari-
ous immigrant communities of such factors as economic
status, occupation, and average age level. It is also
important to give more attention to immigrants' precise
points of origin, a source of clues to the European ex-
perience of industrialization and working-class
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organization which may have influenced their response to
socialism in the United States.

The study of immigrant and working-class culture
has become an increasingly important area of U.S. labor
history. E.P. Thompson's English model, which stresses
the power of cultural continuities in the making of a
working class, addresses the issue of immigrant cultural
background when translated into an American setting. In
his seminal essay, "Work, Culture and Society in Indus-
trializing America," Herbert G. Gutman discusses both
native and immigrant cultures, and points to "the trans-
mission and adaptation of European working-class cultural
patterns and beliefs to industrializing America," ranging
from preindustrial values to transplanted working-class
institutions and leaders. Charles Stevenson argues that
if individual immigrants seemed uprooted from their cul-
ture of origin, they quickly reestablished the connection
each time they moved into the cultural and social net-
works of American ethnic communities.^

A number of recent studies have followed the
Thompson-Gutman pattern of focusing on the role of immi-
grants in particular communities in the evolution of an
American working class. John Bodner shows how ethnic
tensions among Germans, Slavs, and South Europeans in
Steelton, Pennsylvania limited the effectiveness of union
struggles. Daniel J. Walkowitz describes how "militant
and well-organized Irish nationalist organizations" in
upstate New York formed a cutting edge of worker resist-
ance to local employers. In addition, Michael Gordon
demonstrates how Irish traditions of collective resist-
ance to injustice were carried over to labor boycotts in
New York City. Examining Italians in New York and Loui-
siana, Virginia Yans-McLaughlin and Jean Ann Scarpaci
find powerful continuities in the adaptation of old world
cultural patterns to life and work in America. Scarpaci
identifies the persistence of Sicilian mutual aid socie-
ties among the scattered Louisiana sugar plantations.
Samuel Walker maintains that "[e]thnic group conscious-
ness" in Scranton, Pennsylvania was "the most enduring
form of identity for workingmen. " Although the working
class as a whole remained divided, Welsh miners trans-
planted their own organizations of class solidarity to
the anthracite fields of Pennsylvania. John T. Cumbler
shows that Lancashire textile workers not only "brought
with them [to Fall River, Massachusetts] a substantial
array of cultural and institutional supports and con-
sciousness about the industrial system, " but they also
remained in two-way contact with their compatriots and
organizations in England.

^

Much work remains to be done, however, if histo-
rians are to piece together a mosaic of community experi-
ences large enough to comprise an understanding of an
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evolving American working class. Particularly needed are
studies of local socialist politics in the 1870s and
1880s, a period of intense industrialization during which
the earlier, communal approaches to socialism gave way to
a search for national working-class organizations both on
the economic and political fronts. St. Louis offers a
significant body of evidence to begin such a study.

With a population of 350,000, St. Louis was the
nation's fourth largest city. As a major industrial and
railroad center, it had a large and varied immigrant pop-
ulation (nearly 30% in 1880; 15.7% from Germany). The
city had an equally large population of second-generation
Americans served by a broad spectriim of ethnic, social, and
cultural organizations. In mid-1877 it contained a quar-
ter of the WPUS's national membership, six hundred in the
city's German-speaking section and another four hundred
in English-speaking, French and Bohemian sections. No
other city reported so many ethnic-based sections. On
these grounds alone, St. Louis provides a significant
sample of the socialist movement nationwide. Further-
more, the WPUS in St. Louis played an unprecedented role
during the national railroad upheaval of July 1877 by
organizing and leading a four-day general strike. In a
series of elections between October 1877 and April 1879,
socialist candidates showed persistent strength in many
sections of the city and elected members to the school
board and the lower house of the city legislature (House
of Delegates) from eight different wards. (See Table 1.)
But after mid-1879, the party's influence in St. Louis
politics declined drastically. One socialist school
director, up for reelection in October 1879, was success-
ful, while another was barely defeated. Both ran as in-
dependents. In the 1880 general election only the Green-
back Labor Party (GLP) mounted an independent campaign,
and it obtained little more than two percent of the
vote.

7

David T. Burbank attributes the origin of the so-
cialist movement in St. Louis to the 1861 arrival of
Joseph Weydemeyer, a friend of Marx and Engels who wrote
extensively on labor and the International Workingmen's
Association (IWA) for the German-American press. Yet the
city's French-speaking socialists were the ones who took
the first steps to organize. In 1871 they established an
IWA section described as "one of the most important of
the French-American socialist groups," only to see it
dissolve in 187 3 in reaction to the purge of Bakuninists
from the International. In early 1872, German and Ameri-
can (English-speaking) sections appeared, although they
enrolled few members until mid-1876. Yet the existence
of five hundred St. Louis subscribers to the Chicago-
based socialist weekly Vorbote suggests a growing politi-
cal base in at least the local German community. Report-
ing sixty and forty members in the German and American
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sections, St. Louis sent Albert Currlin as one of ten
delegates attending the July 1876 Philadelphia conference
which dissolved the moribund IWA and formed the Working-
men's Party of the United States (WPUS) . Currlin joined
the party's Executive Committee during the 1877 general
strike and was the editor of St. Louis's socialist daily,
Volkstimme des Westens , from 1877 to 1880.8

The local socialists had established a public pres-
ence, despite difficulties in sustaining membership in
the face of economic depression. By late October, the
American section of the new WPUS reported its membership
as fifty and rapidly rising. Burbank asserts that the
English-speaking group consisted less of "solid trade
unionists than a cross section of the confused anti-
monopoly and Greenback radicalism of the seventies." But
the backgrounds of two of its leaders, also leaders of
the general strike, suggests a broader constituency.
James E. Cope, the section's organizer, was an immigrant
shoeworker from England, a trade unionist, and a founding
member of the IWA. "Peter Lofgreen, " an immigrant Danish
intellectual, later resumed the name Laurence Gronlund
and published the influential Cooperative Commonwealth.'^

The local party continued to expand its base. It
established French and Bohemian sections in early 1877.
It also showed strength among some local trade unions,
particularly the Saddle and Harness Makers, the Knights
of St. Crispin (shoeworkers) , the Cigarmakers, and the
predominantly German Cabinetmakers. The party's four
sections held at least six regular weekly meetings in
different parts of the city and mass public meetings to
recruit new members and raise funds. 10

St. Louis had become a major manufacturing and dis-
tribution center in the 1870s. The growth of railroads
and the settlement of the trans-Mississippi West reori-
ented its market from along the Mississippi River to the
east-west railroad lines funneling into East St. Louis,
Illinois and across the newly-built Eades Bridge into
St. Louis. With the 1870 annexation of the industrial
town Carondelet to the south, the city extended for
twenty miles along the river and spread six miles toward
the west across a series of gradually rising terraces.
Those who could afford it sought the less-developed,
higher elevations and semi-rural western districts, al-
though enclaves of the wealthy and powerful persisted in
the city's older districts. Business and industry re-
mained concentrated in the low-lying areas along the
river and up the Mill Creek Valley bisecting the city
toward the west. Also concentrated in these low-lying
districts was St. Louis's working class, which lived amid
noise, congestion, and a heavy pall of smoke generated by
factories and cooking fires.

H
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As a market and supplier for the West located near
major iron and coal deposits, St. Louis was one of the
nation's leading centers for flour milling, meat packing,
brewing, iron and steel, foundry and machine products,
agricultural and household implements, cigarmaking,
leather goods, lumber and furniture. Workers poured into
the city to work in its shops and factories and in the
booming construction industry. Many of them packed into
tenements and boarding houses. But the effects of the
deepening depression began to affect a broad range of
economic activity, coming to a crisis in 1877 with "wide-
spread disaster to mercantile firms and financial insti-
tutions. " The great foundries of Carondelet had already
collapsed into what would be for years, in the hyperbole
of the St. Louis Post-Dispatah , "the motionless sleep of
gloomy desolation," with thousands thrown out of work.
The recently-expanded working class, subjected to re-
peated wage cuts and layoffs, "seethed with discontent."
Except for a lengthy strike of organized iron and steel-
workers against the great Vulcan Iron Works in Caron-
delet, however, virtually no strike activity occurred
until July 1877.12

In this context, the socialists were well placed to
become a catalyst for action. St. Louis had experienced
union activity as far back as the 1830s, and after two
subsequent decades of inactivity, a labor movement re-
emerged during the Civil War. At least fourteen unions
with significant membership arose between 1866 and 1874.
A Washington's birthday parade in February 1874 included
600 marchers from the Stone Masons Union, 400 from the
Bricklayers, and 150 Plasterers. But the post-1873 de-
pression devastated the local union movement. By mid-
1877, apart from the Iron Molders, Steelworkers , and Cab-
inetmakers, the unions were "too feeble to play any sig-
nificant role in the [general] strike." Only remnants
existed in most other trades, and neither a labor press
nor a city-wide trades' assembly was available to advance
their interests. The WPUS thus held the position as per-
haps the city's most active working-class organization
when the railroad strike erupted. 13

The St. Louis general strike of July 23-27, 1877
began with railroad workers in East St. Louis demanding a
return to old standard pay scales for all railway employ-
ees. Voting on Sunday, July 22 to join the national
strike, they took peaceful and effective control of the
town and its railroad facilities under an ad hoc execu-
tive committee and maintained it until federal troops
dispersed the workers a week later. Meanwhile, five hun-
dred members of the WPUS from St. Louis's English-
speaking, French and German sections had crossed the Mis-
sissippi River Sunday evening to show support for the
strikers. The socialists, however, had little direct in-
volvement with the leadership in East St. Louis. 14
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On Monday evening the WPUS took conunand of the
strike in St. Louis and held a mass meeting at the out-
door Lucas Market. Speakers called for an end to the
power of the railroads, "Industrial Liberty," and resist-
ance, if necessary, to the federal troops summoned to the
city. The formal demand of the general strike was for
immediate legislation to enforce the eight-hour day and
to end child labor. Throughout the week strikers also
pressed employers for higher wages and raised more gen-
eral political demands for public works, for recall of
national bank charters, and for government control of the
railroads. An Executive Committee emerged to direct
strike activity and negotiate with city authorities and
employers. Although later expanded to include represent-
atives of various unions and strikers, the Committee's
active core consisted of five WPUS members: Peter Lof-
green, James E. Cope, Albert Currlin, William B. Fischer
(a German printer and brother of future Haymarket victim
Adolph Fischer) , and Henry Allen (a sign-painter and
self-taught physician) . 1

5

Over the next three days the strike spread rapidly.
Workers came to the WPUS headquarters to request assist-
ance in calling out their shops and factories. Largely
peaceful demonstrations of up to ten thousand people con-
tinued day and night. By Wednesday evening the strikers
had closed nearly all of the manufacturing establishments
v;ith the exception of those permitted to function by the
Executive Committee. 16

Although the Executive Committee seemed in command,
and employers and officials hesitated to confront the
strikers with the forces they had assembled, the strike
leaders felt unsure about what to do next. Rhetoric
about "justice ... or death" and militant calls for
arms by some rank-and-file strikers added to the leader-
ship's fear of losing control. "We had nothing to do
with [mob violence]," Albert Currlin later insisted. "We
were anxious, for the credit of ourselves and the party,
to suppress such outrages," The Executive Committee
added, "We are united in purpose . . . [but] are unde-
cided about what course to pursue." Party leaders called
for the arrest of those advocating violence, and on
Thursday, July 26, called off further mass marches and
demonstrations to avoid the risk of violence. ^^

Philip Foner suggests that Lassallean influence in
the WPUS led to a reluctance to involve "whatever unions
still existed in organizing the strikes . . . or to mobi-
lize them to fight jointly for [concrete] demands." The
party focused instead on state and national political
issues. Yet on Friday afternoon the Executive Committee
raced against time to implement an organizational frame-
v.'ork that would coordinate trade unions and strikes.
Outside their headquarters an increasingly restive crowd.
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aware of a citizens' militia gathering at the courthouse,
demanded that the committee distribute arms. No evidence
exists that the leadership had collected weapons or in-
tended to arm strikers. Albert Currlin later blamed
police provocateurs for circulating through the crowd
with rumors of an arsenal inside the building. Neverthe-
less, at three in the afternoon a large force of police
backed by militia dispersed the crowd and occupied the
party headquarters. The strike in St. Louis had ended
without bloodshed. And hopes that it could be resumed if
the East St. Louis strikers continued to block freight in
and out of the city, ended when federal troops occupied
the railroad yards and dispersed the strikers on Saturday
and Sunday. 18

The strike ended in failure. Executive Committee
members who had escaped from the windows of their head-
quarters were arrested over the next few days. None of
the strikers' demands had been met. Employers generally
ignored wage increases granted under pressure. Yet the
city's socialist movement did not appear discredited.
The English-speaking section was reportedly "utterly de-
moralized," but by August 5 the German section felt
secure enough to hold a regular public meeting. On
August 10 charges against strike leaders were dropped for
lack of evidence that they had been guilty of more than
exercising their constitutional right to free speech.
Thereafter, the WPUS continued to show its vitality in
St. Louis. Thomas Curtis, an elderly bookseller associ-
ated with the Executive Committee, began publishing a

short-lived socialist weekly, the Star'. Volkstimme des
Westens began three years of daily publication as the
party's organ. In late 1877, Henry Allen began publica-
tion of the Voice of Lahov , also supported by the social-
ists and several unions. The party drew several thousand
to a mass meeting in Lucas Market in early September and
plunged into the kind of political activity which charac-
terized the WPUS nationwide. 19

In October the WPUS elected members of the school
board from five wards and received substantial votes in
seven more, out of twenty-eight seats to be filled. It
is possible that, as Burbank insisted, the party's appeal
depended heavily on its defense of the city's long-
successful program of German language instruction. But
the socialists were hardly unique in their stand. A
majority of the city still favored German classes, and
Anglo-American children made up one third of the enroll-
ment in them. Few voters could have forgotten the strike
nine weeks earlier, and the WPUS involvement in it, when
they cast ballots for socialists after intense ward-by-
ward agitation. Events over the next year would keep
that memory alive, as the city's labor movement showed
increasing signs of vitality, and as the socialists ap-
peared to offer a real political alternative. 20
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After the surprise victory of socialist Phillip A.
Meinburg in a February 1878 special election in Ward 5 to
the House of Delegates, Volkstimme des Westens trumpeted
optimistically that "The people have rushed through the
first breach in the political ring of the 'leading fig-
ures'. . . . Soon we will be able to say: the people, the
working people, govern themselves." A second special
election in March elected socialist Fred Hemsath to the
House of Delegates from Ward 16 in the north end of the
city. Both Meinburg and Hemsath had far outpolled their
Republican and Democratic opponents. The party claimed
between three and four thousand members throughout the
city, although this may have included socialist voters
along with formal membership. 2

1

Through the spring of 1878, evidence of intense SLP
organizing in St. Louis and surrounding districts led to
apprehension over a possible "anniversary" great strike in
July. From late April through mid-May, the Evening Post
carried almost daily alarms about "The Local Commune" and
the "Coming Conflict." The press emphasized reports of
local socialists collecting arms and holding regular
drills similar to reports of armed SLP units in Chicago
and Cincinnati. Albert Currlin admitted that two hundred
members of the Socialistic Workingmen's Protective Asso-
ciation held regular drills with the object of "pro-
tect[ing] us in our rights ... if the police attempt to
interfere with our meetings again as they did last
summer. "22

But the thrust of SLP activity continued to be po-
litical. William Haller, a founding member of the WPUS,
arrived in April from Cincinnati to serve as organizer
for the English- language section. In an interview he in-
sisted that strikes had no greater value than "men beat-
ing the air blindly. We expect to do everything by agi-
tation and the ballot box." He opposed fusion with other
parties. The Germans, he argued, were too idealistic and
impractical, and thus he would remedy that defect by in-
troducing "the American idea of political agitation."
Haller departed two months later amid tactical disputes
and rumors of impending fusion between socialists and
Greenbackers (one of the major apprehensions of the Marx-
ists who had left the SLP in late 1877) . According to
Haller, the English-speaking section in St. Louis, which
was perhaps less "idealistic" than the Germans, wanted
socialist principles downplayed in favor of the eight-
hour issue in hopes of attracting votes in the coming
general election. Although he advocated socialist elec-
toral politics, Haller could not accept a strategy that
tied the working class to a single issue, and he dis-
played contempt for local socialist leaders who adopted
such an approach. Haller particularly blamed local
Greenbackers for enrolling in the party and "fomenting
the disturbances" which had led to his ouster. 23
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Yet another interpretation might explain the empha-
sis on eight-hour agitation. The Greenbackers did not,
after all, have an eight-hour plank in their national
platform. But the trade unionist-Marxist faction which
had broken with the SLP nationally in 1877 had joined
with eight-hour advocates to form the International Labor
Union (ILU) . The newly-formed Amalgamated Trades and
Labor Unions of St. Louis apparently had affiliated with
the ILU in early 1878. Cigarmaker Peter G. Cady served
both as president of the Amalgamated Trades and on the
Central Committee of the ILU. He was also active among
the local socialists. The eight-hour day was a major
issue for the St. Louis unions, and had been the central
political demand of the 1877 general strike. Emphasizing
it would be important for the proponents of electoral
politics and for the trade unionists in the socialist
movement. 2 4

Peter J. McGuire, the SLP organizer assigned to re-
place Haller in St. Louis in August 1878, was well suited
for electoral politics. A young cabinetmaker from the
East Coast, McGuire had been a leader of the Lassallean
wing from the time he helped found the WPUS, and he had
travelled widely as a party agitator. As an organizer in
New Haven, Connecticut, he had expressed contempt for
Greenbackers and led an effective socialist electoral
campaign that outpolled the Greenback ticket. In 1876 he
had argued that trade unions did not really share social-
ist principles, and that if they became too closely in-
volved with the unions, the socialists "might be steered
into conservative channels. "25

In St. Louis, McGuire continued to favor "running
the country by means of the ballot." But now he hoped to
combine the effort with local Greenbackers. The platform
of the national Greenback Party overlapped with the SLP
platform on only the issues of a graduated income tax,
establishment of labor bureaus, abolition of prison con-
tract labor, and reform for the national banks and public
education. The Greenbackers were silent on the eight-
hour issue. The St. Louis Greenback convention, however,
brought together both Greenback and labor elements, and
socialists and Greenbackers joined at least partially in
the November 1878 general election. 26

The SLP fielded candidates for six of the ten school
board seats in the October 1878 election. The only so-
cialist incumbant elected in 1877 to a one-year term re-
turned to office from Ward 14, and another party member
won an absolute majority in Ward 7. Two others made re-
spectable showings, but all ran far ahead of the social-
ist vote cast the following November. Once again, the
main issue was German language instruction, which the
socialists continued to favor. The party did express
its views on class conflict, however, with warnings from
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Volkstimme that to vote against SLP candidates would be
to "subscribe to either darkness and reaction ... or
ej:ploitation ."27

The November elections revealed for the first time a
general pattern of socialist strength, particularly in
relation to Greenback strength. Voters inclined toward
independent politics now had two choices in many cases.
The SLP and Greenbackers jointly nominated candidates for
a number of state and municipal offices, but put up sepa-
rate candidates for others, as well as for the city's
three Congressional districts. By looking at races for
officials chosen by several or all of the city's wards,
certain patterns emerge. (See Table 1.) City wide, the
SLP vote was about 8%--averaging 8.1% for the three so-
cialist Congressional candidates and 7.8% for the SLP
nominee for Prosecuting Attorney. When Greenback candi-
dates for those offices are added, the average independ-
ent vote rises to about 20%. Was this a working-class
vote divided two ways? The question cannot be answered
with any certainty given the variety of middle-class re-
formers attracted to the Greenbackers. Nonetheless, the
contest for an at-large city councilman, in which only
SLP candidate Thomas Gallagher opposed the Republican and
Democrat, offers some clues. Citywide he received 18.5%
of the vote, only slightly below the Greenback and SLP
totals already discussed. This held true in the majority
of individual ward totals, although Gallagher's vote
tended to be closer to the Greenback-SLP total in wards
with a higher- than-average vote for independent politics.
Gallagher's totals may offer a rough indicator of an in-
dependent working-class vote, allowing for a possible
drop-off of middle-class Greenback voters unwilling to
endorse a socialist, and of working-class votes among
ethnic groups less likely to support a German socialist.

Examination of wards with a higher-than-average in-
dependent (i.e., SLP + Greenback) vote raises another
question concerning the different distribution of votes
between socialists and Greenbackers, ranging from 25.1%
and 3.3%, respectively, in the strongly socialist Ward 5,
to 4.1% and 35.7% in Ward 24, the industrial district of
Carondelet. What inclined discontented working-class
neighborhoods toward one or the other of the two inde-
pendent parties? Demographic profiles of both the so-
cialist movement in St. Louis and the "above average
wards" offer some clues.

Germans comprised about 60% of St. Louis socialist
membership, and an examination of socialist candidates
reflects this figure. Of the WPUS school board candi-
dates in 1877, 57% had German names. Among SLP candi-
dates in various 1878 elections, 78% seem to have been of
German descent. The presence of a Greenback ticket at-
tractive to political independents of other ethnic
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backgrounds might account for this increase. German-
surnamed candidates made up 37% of the Greenback slate,
virtually the same proportion as in the general
population. 2 9

By itself, the ethnic appeal of German candidates
does not explain socialist support. Germans appeared on
every ticket and often ran against SLP candidates.
German candidates and officeholders even divided on both
sides of the key school board issue of retaining German
instruction. Analysis of the candidates' occupations
located in Gould's St. Louis Directory points to the
class appeal of the socialists. Of the SLP candidates,
the directory identified 72% as having working-class oc-
cupations. Similarly, 66% of the Greenback candidates
jointly endorsed by the socialists were listed as working
class. The ten Greenback candidates the SLP refused to
endorse included all four lawyers, a manufacturer, a
clerk, and only four skilled workers. 30

These patterns confirm broad generalizations about
the socialist constituency. To go beyond them it is nec-
essary to examine the wards themselves in which the SLP
appeared to have the greatest appeal. Eight wards in the
1880 manuscript census revealed specific characteristics
about three groups of voters. 31 Seven of the wards re-
corded a vote for socialist and Greenback candidates
above the city average. Of these. Wards 5, 7, 14, and 16
voted much more heavily for socialists than Greenbackers
when the choice was offered. All four elected WPUS or
SLP candidates. In contrast, while electing socialist
school directors in 1877, Wards 8, 19, and 24 went
strongly in favor of Greenbackers in 1878. These two
groups will be termed the "socialist" and "Greenback"
wards, respectively. Ward 3, directly adjacent to radi-
cal Ward 5, represented the third group which voted at or
below the city averages for socialists and Greenbackers.
The voting districts in all three groups of wards con-
tained 30% of the city's population— 105,256 out of
350,518.

Ethnicity was the clearest characteristic distin-
guishing the major ward groupings. (See Table 2.) The
four "socialist" wards showed the highest proportion of
Germans (68-75%) and the lowest proportion of Irish
(3-12%) . Furthermore, to make distinctions within this
group. Wards 5 and 7, where the socialist vote over-
whelmed the Greenbackers, held the smallest number of
Irish (3-4%) and British immigrants (0-1%) , but the
greatest number of Bohemians (8% each) , who may have in-
cluded many Sudetan Germans. These two strongly social-
ist wards also had a much higher proportion of immigrants
from the more industrialized and politicized southern
German states with 21-23% reporting their origin in
Baden, Bavaria or Wurtemburg, an amount equal to those of
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Table 2

ETHNICITY, HEADS OF HOUSEHOLD
(to nearest percent of ward population)

% of Tot.*
Ward Ward Ward Ward Ward Ward Ward Ward St. Louis
3 5 7 8 14 16 19 24 Population

GERMANS
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Prussian origins. In contrast. Wards 14 and 16, which
produced a smaller winning margin for socialists, had
more Irish (12 and 10%) and British (5 and 3%) , few Bohe-
mians, a much lower proportion of South Germans (3 and
6%) , and a large population of Prussians (30-35%) . A
closer study of the economic and political development of
the various German states of origin would help illuminate
the relationship of immigrants' European roots in work-
ing-class culture to their radicalism in the United
States.

The "Greenback" wards 8, 19, and 24, offer an ob-
vious contrast. They contained the lowest proportion of
Germans (30, 35 and 51%) and the most Irish (17-25%).
All had more British than Wards 5 and 7. In addition.
Ward 19 had a large number of working-class blacks who
voted for the Republican ticket. 3 2

Ward 3 stands midway between the two groups exam-
ined, with 57% German households, 13% Irish, a scattering
of other immigrants, and 5% blacks. The issue in this
ward was not Greenbackers versus socialists, but a lower
independent vote. Other than ethnic factors must be
found to explain its different political behavior. The
1880 census contains no data on income or property. But
a number of other indicators, including occupation, the
presence of servants in households, and the number of
children under fifteen years of age co-npelled to work,
suggest the importance of economic status as a factor.

In terms of occupation, the difference between the
substantial German population of Ward 3 and the other
wards studied becomes clearer. (See Table 3.) Ward 3

had more white collar heads of household (43%) and fewer
unskilled workers (4%) than any other. Ward 3 Germans
also tied with Ward 8 for the lowest number of young
children working, and also had the second highest number
of families with servants. (See Table 4 for both statis-
tics.) Altogether, the seven politically independent
wards had a significantly larger combined share of un-
skilled and semi-skilled workers than the apparently more
prosperous Ward 3. All of the wards had a roughly equiv-
alent proportion of skilled workers; but in Ward 3, the
majority of the working class was skilled. This suggests
the possibility that the impulse for independent politi-
cal action, whether Greenback or socialist, may not have
originated among more skilled workers; or if it did so,
it was in neighborhoods where different working-class oc-
cupational levels had more opportunity to interact.

There are also contrasts between the Greenback and
socialist wards, particularly when focusing on the Ger-
mans. In socialist Wards 7, 14, and 16, the number of
white collar heads of household (17-20%) was signifi-
cantly lower than in the three Greenback wards (27-31%)

.
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HOUSEHOLDS WITH SERVANTS;
HOUSEHOLDS DEPENDANT ON LABOR OF CHILDREN AGE 14 AND UNDER

(to nearest percent of ward population)

Germans in Ward Total Ward

Working Working
children children

Servants under 15 Servants under 15
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The socialist stronghold, Ward 5, with 32% white collar,
is an obvious exception, but it is at this level that the
usefulness of a simple tally begins to breakdown. There
is no way of correlating different indicators with par-
ticular elements in the population studied. Ward 5's
large German middle class may have shunned the socialist
vote or might have produced some of the radicals who mo-
bilized it. Closer analysis of occupational subcatego-
ries in the seven wards tested can only suggest the re-
search that lies ahead. What relation, for example, did
Ward 24 's large pool of unskilled laborers or Ward 19 's
higher proportion of semi-skilled workers and low number
of unskilled have to do with their large Greenback vote?
How did the large unskilled group in Ward 7 or the pre-
dominance of skilled workers in Ward 14 affect their
higher socialist vote?

The small number of young children working in the
Greenback Wards 8 and 19 (2-3%) and higher number of
households with servants (10-15%) support the impression
that Greenback wards experienced less poverty than the
socialist wards, where child labor touched 4-7% of the
households and only 3-8% of the families had servants.
But heavily Greenback Ward 24 was different from the rest
of the city, with its huge industries, packed boarding
houses, few servants, great reservoir of unskilled labor,
and nine percent of its families partially supported by
child labor. Both ethnic loyalties and economic status
may have inclined its residents to prefer Greenbackers to
the SLP.

Differences also existed between Greenback and so-
cialist wards in regard to the age of the head of house-
hold. Two of the Greenback wards, 8 and 24, showed a
somewhat older German population (the only immigrant
group separately tallied) , with 55 and 57% of the house-
hold heads forty-one years or older. (See Table 5.)
This trend was reversed in Greenback Ward 19, where 56%
were forty or younger. In Ward 3, the average age was
even higher, 5 8% of German householders were over forty,
21% of them fifty-six years or older. On the other hand,
the socialist wards showed a somewhat younger age distri-
bution, a partial confirmation of findings on the rela-
tive youth of radical immigrant leaders in the United
States. 33 Ward 5 had only 51% of its householders over
forty; in Wards 7, 14, and 16, a slight majority were
forty years or younger.

This preliminary study of census data thus points
toward real differences in ward populations which might
explain the relative appeal of a socialist party or of a
reform party like the Greenbackers. The most striking
factor in the socialist appeal seems to be the size and
composition of a ward's German community. A higher pro-
portion of Germans in a given neighborhood accompanied a
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higher SLP vote, while the countervailing presence of
Irish, and possibly British immigrants, seems to have re-
sulted in more independent votes channeled to the GLP.
The regional origin of German immigrants in particular
appears to be important. Socialists gained more votes in
wards with stronger links to the industrialized regions
of Germany. Such wards offered a greater likelihood that
working class cultural traditions might be translated to
the New World. Occupational structure, economic security
and average age of the ward population also appeared to
be significant. Socialist electoral success correlated
with a balanced distribution of working-class occupa-
tions, a greater degree of economic hardship, and a
younger population.

Rather than producing definite patterns, however,
the data suggest areas for further research which must
include more sophisticated correlation of these and other
statistics, as well as exhaustive examination of the con-
temporary press. In particular, close reading of the
SLP ' s Volkstimme may yield the names and political in-
volvement of a significant number of St. Louis social-
ists, whose personal backgrounds might be traced in nar-
rative accounts, city directories, and the manuscript
census itself. Further study would test the Thompson-
Gutman model and clarify the relationship between ethnic
origins and voting behavior.

Census data and voting patterns reveal much about
the rise of a socialist party in St. Louis and its reli-
ance on an ethnic and working-class constituency. Also
important to an understanding of the socialists' appeal
is an account of the disintegration of the party. While
cultural and economic factors had encouraged many workers
to support socialist candidates, economic prosperity and
increased competition from trade unions and traditional
political parties helped to shift socialists' allegiances
away from the SLP.

St. Louis socialists played an active role in one
more election, the city campaign of April 1879. The SLP
ran as part of an Anti-Charter coalition, consisting
principally of socialists and Greenbackers . The SLP
platform condemned the city charter for regressive taxes,
property qualifications for office, gerrymandered ward
boundaries, and excessive salaries for city officials.
Specific SLP planks included calls for clean streets,
sanitary inspections, a balanced budget, control over of-
ficial salaries, and an end to city licensing require-
ments for small businesses .

^^^

Socialist P. A. Meinberg easily won reelection to the
House of Delegates from Ward 5. The socialist incumbent
in Ward 16 failed to receive renomination, and the coali-
tion candidate selected in his place badly trailed the
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Republican and Democratic candidates. The Anti-Charter
vote for at-large City Councilman averaged 15.1%, down
from the independent vote the previous fall, and this de-
crease held true in almost every ward. The greatest ben-
eficiary of the heated campaign was the Democratic Party,
which swept the Republicans from their control of city
government. ^^

The political impact of the SLP and its membership
in St. Louis declined rapidly as the city's revitalized
labor movement captured the momentum of working-class
unrest. Albert Currlin claimed seven hundred dues-paying
members of the SLP in St. Louis in March 1879, two-thirds
of them German, and in June a black section emerged in
Ward 12, apparently as an auxiliary to the English-
speaking section. In November, however, a party official
complained that "since a long time there has been no
demand for . . . [pamphlets on Marx's Capital} or any
other books." This suggested a falling off of interest
outside the remaining membership. The party seemed to
score a victory with the appointment of socialists W.H.
Hilkene and P.J. McGuire as Commissioner and Assistant
Commissioner of the newly-created Missouri Bureau of
Labor Statistics. But McGuire was soon "astonished and
mortified" when Hilkene demanded that he cut back on his
political work, to avoid embarrassing the Bureau, and
warned that Hilkene wanted to "run the Bureau as he
[liked]. "36

By fall of 1880, Volkstimme had ceased publication,
and with membership down to fifty and ten in the two re-
maining party sections, the local SLP secretary reported

we are in very poor financial condition and
otherwise. . . . [T]here is some discension [sic]
among the workmen here so the section has resolved
to support the Greenback ticket inasmuch as it is
composed of men identified with labor for some
time, and socialists belonging to our party for
more than a year. 3 7

Despite hopes that a vigorous campaign in support of the
Greenback ticket would bring life into the party again,
the only obvious consequences were debts, an empty treas-
ury, and a bitter dispute over which faction had "legal
title" to the St. Louis party. Some socialists had gone
over to the ill-fated Greenback ticket which received
only two percent of the city vote in November 1880.
Others, including such former stalwarts as Albert Currlin
and James Cope, gave their support to the Republicans,
who had endorsed compulsory education and the eight-hour
day. Just before the election the Currlin faction seemed
to have taken over the local party and then attempted to
repeat the feat in the reorganized loyal section. 38
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In the April 1881 municipal elections, the surviving
SLP section, down to forty-five members, was still "de-
termined to keep . . . clear of all political alliances,
even with the Greenbeckers" and avoid participating in
the election. P.J. McGuire claimed that he had refused
two hundred dollars offered by the Republicans to the SLP
in return for support of their mayoral candidate, and he
condemned "Currlin and his gang" for continuing to work
with the local GOP. McGuire also claimed he blocked a

Republican attempt to "capture the trades assembly. "^9

The Proceedings of the SLP ' s 1879 National Congress
offer an epitaph for the party in St. Louis. "The city
has cast as high as 7000 votes for us, yet unfortunately
these occasions happen when they can do no good except to
give opportunities for strong protests against existing
evils." By the 1879 city elections it must have seemed
to the working class that if there was a new politics in
St. Louis, it was sweeping Democrats, not socialists,
into office. They turned to other channels for express-
ing their grievances . 40

St. Louis had experienced a strike of several hun-
dred journeymen tailors in April 1878 supported by sev-
eral other unions, and the Coopers Union struck during
that summer. But the year was one of lingering depres-
sion, and the trade unions focused on organization and
unity rather than confrontation. A city-wide Trades'
Assembly had emerged early that year, and the unions par-
ticipated with enthusiasm in large rallies under the aus-
pices of the Trades' Assembly and the International Labor
Union. The most significant labor upsurge began in 1879
and 1880, with little apparent involvement of the fading
SLP. 41

At the end of 1879, statistics from the St. Louis
Merchants' Exchange showed significant economic growth in
a number of areas, particularly those vital to the city's
position as a workshop for the trans-Mississippi West.
Saddlery grew 3 3.5%; dry goods, 3 5%; hardware, 50%; and
iron, 150%. By early 1880 the industrial center in Car-
ondelet had fully recovered from its years of depression,
every mill and furnace operating around the clock. The
furniture industry, wagon makers, glassworks, flour
mills, breweries, stove manufacturers, were all operating
at full capacity. As a striking cabinetmaker observed in
February 1880,

We would have demanded [a wage] increase long ago,
but times were hard, and we thought we would strug-
gle along the best we could, but now there has come
a renewal of business and we think we ought to share
in some of the good effects. 42

In May 1879, the Post-Dispatah had launched another
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scare campaign against "Riotous Reds." This year it
identified as the threat the newly-emerged Knights of
Labor. Nothing came of the newspaper's predictions of a

nationally coordinated uprising on the approaching second
anniversary of the great strike. Yet the Post-Dispatah
had accurately sensed growing labor discontent. The
Trades' Assembly scheduled a July 4 march in support of
the eight-hour day, and two weeks later a wave of strikes
began which continued through the summer and into the
fall and gained broad support from non-striking unions.
The Coopers, Cigarmakers, Molders, Plasterers, and Hod
Carriers all conducted significant strikes, while other
crafts made less successful attempts to organize walk-
outs. In early November the Cabinetmakers and Shoe-
workers won major concessions with merely the threat of
collective action. The wave of strikes and union organ-
izing resumed in February 1880 and continued through the
spring. Symbolizing changed priorities, socialist agita-
tor P.J. McGuire played an active leadership role among
the Cabinetmakers as his opportunities for political work
declined. His role in a highly successful 1881 strike
would bring him national attention and a career in the
national trade union movement. St. Louis workers experi-
enced defeats as well as victories, but their struggles
now aimed at more concrete economic goals supported by
the unions than the political ones the city's reduced and
fragmented socialists seemed capable of offering.''-'
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